
May 9, 2005

A regular meeting of the Kenilworth Board of Education was called to order at 7:30 p.m. by President LoBello, in the Board of Education Conference Room of the Brearley School on May 9, 2005.
This meeting is being held in accordance with the schedule of meetings adopted at the organizational meeting held April 25, 2005. Adequate notice of this Regular Meeting of the Kenilworth Board of Education has been provided to the Home News Tribune, The Star- Ledger, Cranford Chronicle and the Roselle Park/Kenilworth Leader.  A copy has been filed with the Kenilworth Borough Clerk, posted in the Board Office, the Kenilworth Borough Hall, Brearley and Harding Schools, as is provided by the Open Public Meetings Act.
President LoBello led the salute to the Flag.
Upon roll call, the following members were present: Maria Anderson, Claudio Campanella, Annmarie Duda, Gerard Laudati, Mark LoBello, Livio Mancino, Thomas Mannix, Antonio Pugliese Fred Viteka and Nancy Zimmerman.  

Also in attendance was Vincent A. Gonnella, Board Secretary/Business Administrator and Vito A. Gagliardi, Jr., Attorney. Mr. Brian Luciani, Assistant Principal was also in attendance.
Approximately seven (7) members of the public were present.

Minutes of the Secretary, a copy having been sent to each Board Member (April 4, 11, 18, & 25, 2005) were approved upon motion by Viteka, seconded by Duda.  Motion carried 9 to 1.  Voting yes was: Anderson, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese, and Viteka.  Voting no was: Zimmerman.  

President LoBello called for discussion on the Superintendent's Report:

· Dr. Leschuk was in Pennsylvania evaluating a school for the Middle States Accreditation process.
The Superintendent's Report (with administrator’s reports), a copy having been sent to each Board Member was approved without reading and after discussion upon motion by Duda, seconded by Laudati.

COMMITTEE REPORTS: 
Finance & Facilities: Claudio Campanella, Chairperson.

Mr. Campanella, Mr. Gonnella, and Mr. Lepore met with representatives of SSP Architects to review their role in the Long Range Facility Plan.  The Board discussed the process and proposal submitted by SSP Architects and will consider approval later in the meeting.
Correspondence: (see attachments) 

Distributed April 1, 2005:
1.   Memo dated 3/15/05 from Gonnella to BOE candidates Re: PTO sponsored “Meet the Candidates Night.”

2.   Letter dated 3/2/05 from Acting Governor Codey to Gonnella concerning his proposed budget.

3.   Letter dated 3/18/05 from Vincent McGowan to BOE praising the Physical Education Dept./Mr. Lafferty and others regarding the CPR training on 2/18/05.

4.   Letter dated 3/14/05 from Jennifer Donohue to Dr. Leschuk advising that she will return from maternity leave in September 2005.

5.   Memo dated 3/16/05 from Union County SBA Executive Committee to Union County Board Members Re: Survey concerning long-range plan. 

6.   Letter dated 3/14/05 from Virginia East/Union County Education Specialist to Dr. Leschuk approving the Professional Development Plans for 2004-05.

7.   Letter received on 3/23/05 from Bridgette Wilson, Principal of the Cherokee Street School, to Dr. Leschuk Re: Brian Luciani’s visit to the school during a Middle States Accreditation visit.

8.   Letter dated 3/23/05 from Gonnella to Police Chief Dowd thanking him and his department for their professionalism during the bomb threat on 3/22/05 at Brearley.

9.   Letter received on 3/23/05 from Luz Pianko-Klein to BOE regarding her dissatisfaction with the administration’s handling of certain school matters.

Distributed April 8, 2005:
1.   Letter dated 3/16/05 from New Jersey Legislature Re: 11th Annual Forum, ‘Standing Together Against Hate,” to be held on 4/21/05 at First Baptist Church of Westfield.

2.   Minutes of Special Meeting of the Mayor and Council of the Borough of Kenilworth and the BOE held on March 16, 2005 Re: Budget and Choice program.

3.   Letter dated 3/23/05 from Erica Ferry/Schering Plough to Dr. Leschuk Re: Contribution of money to purchase three defibrillators.

4.   Memo dated 3/30/05 from Kenilworth Recreational Department to BOE Re: Summer Park Recreational Program.

5.   Letter dated 4/1/05 from Chief Dowd to BOE RE: Kenilworth School Resource Officer position.

6.   Memos dated 4/5/05 from Gonnella to Jason Shapiro, Bill MacDonald and Jeannine Farber thanking them for their presentation to the Board.

7.   Press Release dated 4/6/05 Re: Search for Harding School’s New Principal.

Distributed April 15, 2005:
1.   Memo dated 4/8/05 from Scott Pentz/Dept. of Recreation to BOE Re: Insurance for Summer Middle/High School Basketball Program. 

2.   Memo dated 3/11/05 from Edward M. Hartnett, Superintendent of Union County Educational Services Commission Re: Nonpublic Textbook Program for 2005-06 school year.

3.   Notice of Public Meeting scheduled for 4/18/05 Re: Annual evaluation of the Chief School Administrator.

4.   Letter dated 4/13/05 from Gonnella to George Elkas/Flexi-VanLeasing thanking him for the contribution of a defibrillator.

Distributed April 22, 2005:
1.   Memo dated 4/19/05 from Lori Handaly-Kaye/NJSBA Re: Spring Dinner on 5/25 and Bylaws.

2.   Notice of Organization Meeting scheduled for 4/25/05 Re: BOE reorganization, action meeting and closed executive session.

3.   Press Release dated 4/19/05 Re: 2005 School Election Results.

Motion was made by Viteka, seconded by Duda, that the Board of Education accepts the correspondence as read.  Motion carried unanimously.

OLD BUSINESS:

· The need for garbage cans in front of Harding School.
· The need to update the BOE’s To-Do List.

· The status of TV-36.  Mr. Mancino would bring issue up with Borough Council this week at their meeting.

NEW BUSINESS:  

· The Board reviewed how substitute teachers’ salaries are calculated.
· Laudati informed the BOE that the UCESC would be closing a school and some programs due to lack of enrollment.

· Laudati stated UCESC received an $84,000 on going grant to assist staff to identify abused children and students with drug and alcohol problems.

· Mancino asked whether the district uses a truant officer.  Mr. Gagliardi and Mr. Luciani reviewed our current practices and procedures regarding attendance, they noted that the Municipal Court has been very helpful in assisting in this process.

Motion was made by Laudati, seconded by Mancino, that the meeting be opened to the public.  Motion carried unanimously.

· Elli Felner stated the Soccer Club may be requesting use of Ward Field in June for a tournament. He was asked that the request be made through the administration, and the Board felt it was possible providing weather and field conditions do not deteriorate.  He also requested that the club be given permission to remove the “abandoned” back stop on Harding’s field.  The Finance & Facility Committee had already given approval for that to take place.

Motion was made by Laudati, seconded by Viteka, that the meeting be closed to the public.  Motion carried unanimously.

ROLL CALL WAS TAKEN ON THE FOLLOWING RESOLUTIONS:
FINANCE & FACILITIES

RESOLUTION #1: Introduced by Campanella, who moved its adoption, seconded by Laudati, Be It Resolved, That the attached bill list be approved for the month of April 2005 in the amount of $1,478,471.16. Motion carried 9-1. Voting yes was: Anderson, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mannix, Pugliese, Viteka and Zimmerman.  Voting no was: Mancino.

RESOLUTION #2: Introduced by Campanella, who moved its adoption, seconded by Laudati, Pursuant to N.J.A.C. 6:20-2.13 (e), we, the members of the Kenilworth Board of Education certify that as of April 30, 2005, after review of the secretary's monthly financial report (appropriations section) and upon consultation with the appropriate district officials, that to the best of our knowledge no major account or fund (Current Expense, Capital Outlay, or Debt Service) has been over expended in violation of N.J.A.C.6:20-2.l3 (b) and that sufficient funds are available to meet the district's financial obligations for the remainder of the fiscal year.

Be It Further Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education accepts the reports of the School Business Administrator/Board Secretary and the Treasurer of School Monies and that they are in agreement for the month of March 2005. Motion carried 9-1. Voting yes was: Anderson, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mannix, Pugliese, Viteka and Zimmerman.  Voting no was: Mancino.

RESOLUTION #3: Introduced by Campanella, who moved its adoption, seconded by Laudati, Whereas, pursuant to Board of Education Policy #3160, the Superintendent and Secretary to the Board have made the following line item transfers (April 2005) in the 2004-2005 school budget, Be It Resolved, That their actions be ratified and recorded in the minutes as per attached. Motion carried 9-1. Voting yes was: Anderson, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mannix, Pugliese, Viteka and Zimmerman.  Voting no was: Mancino.

RESOLUTION # 4: Introduced by Campanella, who moved its adoption, seconded by Laudati, Be It Resolved That, the Kenilworth Board of Education approves the Superintendent’s attendance at the New Jersey Association of School Administrators conference in Atlantic City, May 18-20, 2005, at a cost not to exceed $800.00.  Motion carried 10-0. Voting yes was: Anderson, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese, Viteka and Zimmerman.  

RESOLUTION #5: Introduced by Campanella, who moved its adoption, seconded by Laudati, Be It Resolved That, the Kenilworth Board of Education, County of Union, State of New Jersey, as provided for in Chapter 172 Laws 1979 (N.J.S.A. 18A:11-3, et seq.) herewith enrolls David Brearley High School as a member of the New Jersey State Interscholastic Athletic Association to participate in the approved interschool athletic program sponsored by the NJSIAA.

This resolution is to continue in effect until or unless rescinded by the Board of Education and shall be included among those policies adopted annually by the Board.  Pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:11-3 in adopting this resolution, the Board of Education adopts as its own policy and agrees to be governed by, the Constitution, Bylaws and Rules and Regulations of the NJSIAA. Motion carried 10-0. Voting yes was: Anderson, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese, Viteka and Zimmerman.  

RESOLUTION #6: Introduced by Campanella, who moved its adoption, seconded by Laudati, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves SSP Architectural Group to provide Architectural/Engineering Services, as per the attached proposal with an estimated cost of $8,000.00.  Goals of the project are as follows:

· Submit the long range facility plan to the Department of Education on or before October 3, 2005 in compliance with DOE regulations.

· Complete a plan that creates projects that will integrate the building’s architectural, electrical, mechanical and plumbing systems to create the best physical space for learning.

· Evaluate and prioritize all of the building systems upgrades the District will require over the next several years, so that the district’s facility funding is used in the most cost effective way.

· Summarize the plan so that it can be used to generate community support for future projects.

Motion carried 10-0. Voting yes was: Anderson, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese, Viteka and Zimmerman.  

PERSONNEL/MANAGEMENT

RESOLUTION #7: Introduced by Duda, who moved its adoption, seconded by Mannix, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves the emergent hiring pursuant to the provisions of N.J.S.A. 18A:6.7.1 et seq., N.J.S.A. 18A:39-17 et seq., or N.J.S.A. 18a:6-4.13 et seq., as applicable to the employment of the following substitute teacher(s) and/or aid(s) for the 2004-2005 school year:

Arlene Menza

$80/day

Leslie Magnola
$80/day

Kristen Vanover
$80/day

Rajvi Patel

$60/day

Cathy Glacken

$60/day
Pending County Certification

Motion carried 10-0. Voting yes was: Anderson, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese, Viteka and Zimmerman.  

RESOLUTION #8: Introduced by Duda, who moved its adoption, seconded by Mannix,  Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves the recommendation of the Superintendent to employ Susan Giordino as a teacher’s aide at the David Brearley Middle/High School at an hourly salary of $16.55 x 183 x 3.92 = $11,872.00 pro-rated from the start date of April 18, 2005.  Motion carried 10-0. Voting yes was: Anderson, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese, Viteka and Zimmerman.  

RESOLUTION #9: Introduced by Duda, who moved its adoption, seconded by Mannix,  Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves the recommendation of the Superintendent to employ Carolyn McEvoy as a lunchroom aide at the David Brearley Middle/High School at an hourly salary of $10.00/hour, start date of April 25, 2005. Motion carried 10-0. Voting yes was: Anderson, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese, Viteka and Zimmerman.  

RESOLUTION #10: Introduced by Duda, who moved its adoption, seconded by Mannix, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves the recommendation of the Superintendent to employ Maria Farnsworth as a morning playground aide at a salary of $10.00/hour effective April 11, 2005. Motion carried 10-0. Voting yes was: Anderson, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese, Viteka and Zimmerman.   

RESOLUTION #11: Introduced by Duda, who moved its adoption, seconded by Mannix, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves the recommendation of the Superintendent to employ the following as 2005 Fall Coaches at the David Brearley Middle/High School:
Scott Miller

Football Head Coach

$9404


Brian Luciani

Football Assistant

$6688

Dennis Lonergan
Football Assistant

$6688

James Young

Football Assistant

$6688

Robert Kanterman
Football Assistant

$6688

Justin Petino

Football Assistant

$6688

Vacancy

Football Assistant

$6688

Vincent McGowan
Boys Soccer Head Coach
$6758

Timothy Powers
Boys Soccer Assistant

$4578

Angelo Minniti
Boys Soccer Middle School
$3371

Kristen Jeans

Girls Soccer Head Coach
$6758

Amy Efchak

Girls Soccer Assistant

$4578

Regina Madden
Girls Soccer Middle School
$3371

Kimberly McGowan
Cheerleading Head Coach
$2561

Amy Burke

Cheerleading Assistant
$2561

Motion carried 9-0-1. Voting yes was: Anderson, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese, and Viteka. Abstaining was: Zimmerman.

RESOLUTION #12: Introduced by Duda, who moved its adoption, seconded by Mannix, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education accepts the resignation of Donna Kish, a special education teacher at Harding Elementary School effective June 30, 2005. Motion carried 10-0. Voting yes was: Anderson, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese, Viteka and Zimmerman.  

RESOLUTION #13: Introduced by Duda, who moved its adoption, seconded by Mannix, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves the recommendation of the Superintendent to employ Marc Tintorer as a mathematics teacher at the David Brearley Middle/High School on Step 1, BA, at an annual salary of $45,304 effective September 1, 2005 with full benefits for the 2005-2006 school year. Motion carried 10-0. Voting yes was: Anderson, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese, Viteka and Zimmerman.  

aHardi

CURRICULUM & INSTRUCTION

RESOLUTION #14: Introduced by Mannix, who moved its adoption, seconded by Duda, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves seventy (70) hours for Student No. 200525 effective immediately and continuing to the end of the school year.  Services will be provided by Joanne Devlin for six (6) hours and Elizabeth Marranca for the remainder of the hours up to sixty-four (64) hours.  The salary for home instruction is $29/hour.  Motion carried 10-0. Voting yes was: Anderson, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese, Viteka and Zimmerman.  

RESOLUTION #15: Introduced by Mannix, who moved its adoption, seconded by Duda, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education approves the following special education students for the 2005 extended school year:

	Student Identification #
	Placement
	Transportation

	202074
	Crossroads
	MUJC

	202445
	Children’s Specialized Hospital
	MUJC

	201647
	DLC – New Providence
	MUJC

	201540
	Harbor Haven Day Camp
	MUJC

	201650
	Lakeview School
	MUJC

	202078
	Children’s Specialized Hospital
	MUJC

	201573
	Deron I School
	MUJC

	202454
	ECLC
	MUJC

	202460
	Deron II School
	MUJC

	202387
	Midland
	MUJC

	202385
	Deron II School
	MUJC


Motion carried 10-0. Voting yes was: Anderson, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese, Viteka and Zimmerman.  

Discussion: With Mr. Gagliardi present, the Board renewed its discussion regarding Megan’s Law and modifications to Borough ordinances regarding pedophiles living in close proximity to the school.  

RESOLUTION #16: Introduced by Mancino, who moved its adoption, seconded by Viteka, Be It Resolved, That the Kenilworth Board of Education recommend the Governing Body of Kenilworth review its ordinances as to the eligibility of Megan’s Law offenders to live in the proximity of a school, consistent with the analysis taking place in other New Jersey Communities and revise said ordinances if necessary to insure the safety and wellbeing of our student population. Motion carried 10-0. Voting yes was: Anderson, Campanella, Duda, Laudati, LoBello, Mancino, Mannix, Pugliese, Viteka and Zimmerman.  

Motion was made by Mancino, seconded by Laudati, that when the meeting adjourns, it adjourns to the call of the chair.  Motion carried unanimously.

Meeting adjourned at approximately 9:00 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Vincent A. Gonnella 

Secretary to the Board

